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Minutes of Meeting held on Monday 22 March 2010

in The Hugh Miller Institute

Present:

Community Councillors: Anne Short (Chairwoman), Jane Clunas, Douglas McPhee, Vivienne Griffiths, Lynne Sproull, Douglas Cooper, Ronald Young

Youth Representatives: Bob Clunas, Paige Shepherd

Highland Councillors: Cllr David Alston

Northern Constabulary: PC Williams

Community Council Secretary: Estelle Ellwood

Item
Details
Action

1
Chairwoman’s Welcome 

Anne welcomed the Councillors to the meeting.

Apologies- John Wood



2
Approval of previous minutes

     Proposed:  Vivienne Griffiths                Seconded: Jane Clunas




3
Youth Issues




3.1
Fraser Thomson

Paige advised that Fraser has been given a YOPEY award (Young People of the Year). These are given for “Revealing, Recognising and Rewarding Positive Role Models”. He has also won a Young Quality Scot Award. He donated £50 of his award money to the Youth Café and £50 to Fourways. The Councillors passed on their congratulations.


3.2
Youth Activities

The Youth Café is now open on Monday nights from 4pm to 6pm for Juniors and 6pm to 9pm for Seniors. Dance classes with Nicola Mackenzie run every Monday 

from 3.40pm to 5.30pm and Chanter classes run on Tuesdays from 5.30pm to 6.30pm, organised by the Cromarty Arts Trust.

Wanda will be taking a group of 12 youngsters to Badaguish Lodge for an activity packed week at the end of March.




3.3
Basketball Net

Paige said that the rim on the basketball net is coming loose. Vivienne will look into repairing this.


VG

3.4
School Bus

Paige advised that the school bus had broken down a couple of times in the last month, a couple of youngsters had walked back from Davidston.




3.5
Speeding Cars

A number of people have expressed concerns about cars speeding down The Denny and the safety of young children. (See Police Report)




3.6
Duke of Edinburgh Awards

Bob advised that he and David Williamson have successfully completed the Duke of Edinburgh Bronze Award. The Councillors passed on their congratulations. He said that it was not really possible to go on to the next stage whilst at Fortrose Academy.




3.7
Cromarty Primary School Parent Council

Jane gave some feedback from the last meeting. 

· The post for Head Teacher is to be re-advertised but there are currently 5 vacancies for Head Teachers in the Highland Council area.

· The school are looking for a driver to drive the Fortrose Academy mini bus to take the children to swimming lessons. The school would pay for the individual to pass the necessary tests and for their time. They will put up posters to advertise this role.

· The school are considering carrying out some sort of local skills audit as they need to pull together a list of people who could help out at the school as/ when required

· There will be a sponsored bicycle ride on 8 May to raise funds for the school. Last year this event raised £1k+.

· The Cromarty Cook Book is going for reprint as it has been so successful

· The school are looking for someone locally who plays the piano that would be willing to provide accompaniment  (not to teach).




4
Police Report

PC Williams stated that there had been 31 incidents reported since the last meeting. He advised that:-

· A generator has been stolen from the workman’s hut at the East Church

· A number of incidents of speeding along Shore Street and The Denny have been reported. PC Williams has spoken to a number of individuals about this. He will arrange for another Police Officer to visit with the speed camera in the near future

· Red diesel has been stolen from the barn up at the farm

· PC Williams has spoken to the tractor driver about his speed and about the dangers of driving the tractor with the spike lowered at the front




5


Matters arising from previous meeting


5.1
5.1  Kirsty Conti, HIE’s Community Land Adviser
Anne has passed the contact details to John so that he can contact Kirsti directly.



5.2
5.2 Kings Route Board
Ronald advised that he had removed the board and left it by the shed but someone had been and reinstalled it. He will take it down again and remove it.


RY

5.3
5.3 War Memorial

David has passed this on concerns about the War Memorial but will make sure that work is completed as appropriate for the next Remembrance service.




5.4
5.7. Public Transport

Estelle has tried repeatedly to contact Mr Mainius and Mr McCallum of Stagecoach to invite them to a future meeting, but has received no response. She has also written to the Customer Services Manager about this, and complaints about the bus service to/ from Cromarty, but has received no response. (See Item 7).




5.5
8 Public Car Sharing

No progress to report. It was noted that a lady has put up a notice in Cromarty asking for a car share to take children to and from school. Anne will speak to her to find out if she has had any success.


AS

5.6
5.11 Ronnie Macrae - HSCHT
Anne has heard nothing further from Ronnie on the sale of Townlands Barn. A new sign has been displayed this week to say that the building is “Under Offer”








5.7
7 Jane Clunas Guide Book

Vivienne has looked at the Community Council records and The Emporium records to find out how many copies of the Guide Book have been sold. This number was lower than previously thought so Jane has ordered 1000 copies to be printed. 




5.8
10. Community Council Election

As Douglas Cooper has put in his resignation, there will be 6 vacancies to fill. Anne said that she may be prepared to stand as a Councillor, if there are insufficient numbers, but she is not prepared to hold office again. The election date was confirmed at 27 May so the notice will need to go in the Ross-shire Journal on 16 April. Councillors were asked to try to encourage local people to volunteer to join the Community Council.. 




6
Gaelic Chapel  (Item to be retained on the agenda.)

Nothing further to add.




7
Community Councillors’ Portfolios - Updates

This item will be retained on the Agenda to provide an opportunity for Councillors to give an update on their portfolio items. 

Douglas McPhee – Public Transport

Douglas reported that there had been a number of incidents of buses running very late or not turning up at all. A couple of people had to pay £50 to get a taxi to Inverness to catch the train as the bus had not turned up. An elderly lady had waited over an hour for the Cromarty bus to get to North Kessock. He rang Stagecoach to report all these incidents and no one would speak to him about them. He subsequently contacted the Ross-shire Journal and the Inverness Courier who sent reporters to interview unhappy passengers and published articles in last week’s editions. It was suggested that Douglas should keep a log of bus incidents for a 2-week period and pass this to Anne. She would then pass it on to Di Agnew, as Craig Fraser has also emailed her about concerns over the bus service.

Jane Clunas – Dog Poo

Jane has purchased the paint spray to mark the poo on the Links but the weather has prevented this from happening this week. Craig Fraser has also been monitoring the situation and had an article published in the Ross-shire Journal about the dog poo in Cromarty.

Jane Clunas - CAGS

Jane advised that Major Phipps has offered to rent the Daffodil Field for allotments at a fee of £100 - £300/year. However, this agreement would include responsibility for the wall which is badly damaged. This needs to be surveyed and the damage repaired before work could start on the land. The land will need to be cleared, windbreaks and hedges would need to be installed and a water supply / electrical supply provided. All this will take a long time and cost a lot of money.

Ian Hunter (Highland Council) is in discussion with Major Phipps to try to get him to remove the clause about the wall.

Jane added that Major Phipps is prepared to negotiate a 5 year lease for the rental of the field but the requirement for a 6 month termination notice means that CAGS would not be able to secure Climate Challenge Funding to develop the site.

Ian Hunter is also meeting Evan McBean to discuss possible use of one of his fields.

Jane said that the CAGS will be holding a produce sale on Sunday 11 April at Sydney House in High Street. This was a very successful event last year.


D McP
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8
Feedback from the Black Isle Ward Forum – 04/03/10

The main subject for this Forum was “Growing the Black Isle”. Main speakers were Douglas Watson, National Development Officer for Farmers’ Markets and from The Highland Council Bob Cameron, Corporate Manager and Keith Walker, Policy Officer, Health Improvement. There were also representatives from Transition Black Isle, Black Isle Community Markets and Allotment Groups attending the meeting.

Jane gave some feedback on items discussed:-

· benefits of allotments for healthy eating/ exercise/education

· importance of producer profitability

· types of land used – either council owned or landowner -- often it is more costly to rent from a landowner than from the Highland Council

· there will be some organic allotments available at Balmungie  for £300/yr but facilities will be provided

· Ferintosh Market is now proving to be sustainable

· Grow North is a campaign to encourage people to grow their own food in their own gardens

· Jo Hunt is trying to develop “The Black Isle Diet” where people will buy only locally grown products – there are however no dairy farms on the Black Isle

· 3 farms are considering offering land for allotments

Anne thanked Jane for her feedback.




9
Dr Forth’s Bequest

As a number of Councillors are still in the progress of dealing with actions allocated at the meeting on 2 March, it was agreed that Dr Forth’s Bequest will be discussed at a separate meeting which will take place on Tuesday 20 April 2010 at 7.30pm in the HMI. Anne thanked Estelle for producing the summary notes of the last meeting.






10
Victoria Hall

Vivienne has been working to effect the transfer of the Victoria Hall to Community Council responsibility. She passed round documents for discussion. Proposals were outlined and discussed as follows:-

PROPOSALS

· Agree to accept assignment of lease, Victoria Hall, with Highland Council from Cromarty Victoria Hall Ltd from 1st April 2010. AGREED
· Agree to appoint T S H Burns & Son as a Cromarty & District Community Council (C&DCC) Legal Agent. AGREED
· Agree to create the Victoria Hall Management Committee (VHMC) to manage and run the Victoria Hall on behalf of the C&DCC subject to -

· Agree Terms of Reference for Victoria Hall Management Committee. AGREED
· Agree to appoint two C&DCC Members to be members of Victoria Hall Management Committee. AGREED – VIVIENNE GRIFFITHS AND RONALD YOUNG
· Agree to sanction five non C&DCC Members to be members of Victoria Hall Management Committee.AGREED – ESTELLE ELLWOOD, PATSY THOMSON, WANDA MACKAY, PAUL SHEPHERD – ONE OTHER TO BE APPOINTED

· Agree to open two new bank accounts with the C&DCC’s bankers to be used by the Victoria Hall Management Committee for the running of Victoria Hall, subject to the agreed Terms of Reference. AGREED
· Agree four cheque signatories on these new accounts (2 x C&DCC members + 2 x others), subject to the agreed Terms of Reference. AGREED – ESTELLE ELLWOOD, PATSY THOMSON, VIVIENNE GRIFFITHS, RONALD YOUNG
· Agree signing of new bank mandates for these new accounts, subject to the agreed Terms of Reference. AGREED
· Agree to accept transfer of Service Level Agreements with Highland Council from Cromarty Victoria Hall Ltd., for employment of Caretaker and Youth Development Worker. AGREED
· Agree to register C&DCC as an employer with HMRC. AGREED
· Agree 2010/11 Budget for VHMC. TO BE DISCUSSED AT VHMC MEETING
· Agree to accept all existing management procedures and agreements operated by the Cromarty Victoria Hall Ltd, subject to a C&DCC review within 3 months by Chair and Treasurer. AGREED ESTELLE WILL MEET WITH ANNE AND VIVIENNE ON WEDNESDAY 24 MARCH TO GO THOUGH ACCOUNTS/ PROCEDURES ETC
It was also agreed that Estelle should proceed with removing Cromarty Victoria Hall Ltd from the OSCR register.

Anne thanked Vivienne and Estelle for all their  hard work and David also recorded his thanks to Vivienne, and to Estelle, for all their efforts in effecting this change. A lot of work has gone into this. David said that Cromarty & District Community Council is a true model for other community councils to follow.
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11.1

11.2

11.3


Treasurer’s Report at 22.03.2010

Income (14.02.2010 to 21.03.2010)

Walks leaflet sales – Cromarty Pottery
£10.00

Total income:




£10.00

Expenditure (14.02.2010 to 21.03.2010)

Secretarial expense: March & extra hours         £180.00

Plexus Media, Gold Website ann charge

£24.95

Mrs MacAuley – Storage rental 20 wks

£50.00

J Clunas- spray paint & postage


£13.58

Total expenditure:
                                 £268.53
Accounts Payable balance:       Nil

Accounts Receivable balance:  Nil

Bank & Cash in hand balances at 22.03.2010     £40,862.79
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12.1

12.2 

12.3


Highland Councillor’s Report

Victoria Hall

David advised that essential maintenance is taking place on the stonework at the front of the Hall to restore the finials, copes and haunchings. The costs will be met from Common Good and/or BI Ward budget

Harbour

The pontoon has been removed so that necessary dredging can take place in the harbour to get rid of 1000 cubic metres of mud. David thanked Ronald for his work in arranging this.

Public Toilets

David explained the Highland Comfort Scheme for toilets. The Highland Council spends a lot of money on the upkeep of public toilets (£10k/year in Cromarty) so it has developed a scheme where a payment will be made to a local hotel/ tea room, so that they will allow their toilets to be available for public use. Toilets will have to meet a certain standard. The Councillors agreed that they would like this scheme to operate in Cromarty. David will pursue this.
DA

13

13.1


Planning

Highland Councillors do not participate in planning related discussions and are not present for this Agenda item.

Lynne advised that no new planning applications have been received this month.

Some discussion took place about the new house and garage on Urquhart Court. The garage has not been built as per planning permission agreed as it has a room upstairs which looks like an office. 
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Correspondence




14.1
Douglas Cooper

Douglas has written to advise that he will be standing down as a Councillor on 30 April 2010. He will be attending the next meeting. Anne recorded thanks to Douglas on behalf of all the Councillors for all his time and efforts as a Councillor.








14.2
Gillian McNaught – Cromarty Primary School Parent Council

The Parent Council is trying to raise funds to provide intensive swimming tuition for local children. They have submitted a request for £500/year for the next 3 years from the Common Good to pay towards this cost. They have also applied to The Urquhart Trust, the Cromarty Firth Port Authority and Talisman.

The Councillors agreed that they were keen for the children to receive swimming tuition but that it was not possible to commit to such an expenditure for the next 3 years. They agreed to the application for £500 for this year. Anne will advise Gillian. 

It was noted that this request for funding every year to provide essential swimming tuition for local children only serves to emphasise the need for a Black Isle Pool.


AS

14.3
Gillian McNaught – Cromarty Primary School Parent Council
The Parent Council has sold 200 of the original 300 books printed. They are arranging a reprint of a further 500 copies. As the Community Council supported the cost of the original print, the Parent Council has submitted a request for £345 towards the cost of the reprint. The Councillors agreed that they could not support this request, as they had provided funds for the original print. Anne will advise Gillian accordingly.


AS

14.4
Isobel Tallach

Isobel has requested a contribution from the Common Good Fund towards the cost of taking a group of youngsters on a Sunday School weekend away at Altnacriche.

As she has not provided any details of costs, or the contribution required, Anne will contact her for further details.


AS

14.5
Philip Waite – Core Paths – Gaelic- English signs

The Highland Council has produced a Gaelic Language Plan, the key aim to is to raise the profile of the Gaelic language by using it alongside English on signage, literature and logos. He has asked if the Council is happy to have Gaelic on the local path signs in Cromarty. Bord na Ghaidhlig will meet the cost. 

The Councillors agreed that they did not feel it necessary to have all signs replaced to this end, it should only be done when signs had to be replaced or new signs provided. Anne will respond to Philip Waite.


AS

14.6 


Cromarty Firth Port Authority – Stake holder Panel

Captain Ken Gray has written to ask for a member of the Community Council to be nominated who may be selected to sit on the Panel. Ronald agreed to be nominated again so Anne will advise Captain Gray.


AS

14.7 
NHS Highland Board

Gary Coutts has written to advise that the Board will soon be advertising for 2 new non- executive members to join the Board. Further information is available at www.nhshighland.scot.nhs.uk



14.8 
Ailsa Villegas – Climate Change Adaptation

Highland Council is developing a Climate Change Strategy.  Ailsa is looking for a community to work with in developing a Local Climate Change Action Plan. This would then be used to develop a local action plan as a template to encourage more communities in Highland to do the same. John had already responded to say that he was not sure what would be achieved by volunteering to participate in this initiative. The Councillors said that they would leave it with John to investigate further if he thought it appropriate. 




14.9
Councillor Craig Fraser

Craig has written to Di Agnew to express concerns about the steps going from the school down to the Links as he considers the to be dangerous.

He has also complained to Di Agnew about the state of the toilets in Allan Square. The disabled toilet has subsequently been repaired but the block is in desperate need of repainting.








15
A.O.B.


15.1
East Church

David advised that the East Church has received £54k from the Restoration Fund, as the winner of the competition did not need all the money received. This will be used for the restoration of the internal panels. It is hoped that the restoration work will be complete in July, but this is dependent on the weather.




15.2
Cromarty Rose

Ronald advised that the Cromarty Rose has made it to Bristol and will shortly be entering Sharpness dry dock for improvement work to be carried out so that she can continue to work as a passenger ferry in the Bristol channel, ferrying people to and from Steepholm Island. She will be renamed “Westward Ho”.

The new 17.25m by 6.5m vessel, which will carry four cars and up to fifty passengers is scheduled to arrive in Cromarty in early June.





Anne thanked everyone for attending and for their input.

Date of Next Meeting

Monday 26 April 2010 at 7.30pm

in the Hugh Miller Institute




Minutes Approved


03/05/10
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